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Master Builders South Africa (MBSA) is the 
leading na�onal representa�ve body in the 
building and construc�on industry in South 
Africa. It operates as Federa�on of registered 
employer Associa�ons represen�ng 
contractors and employers in the 
construc�on industry, and is regulated in 
terms of Sec�on 107 of the Labour Rela�ons 
Act 66 of 1995. The Federa�on’s nine Master 
Builders Associa�ons, and three Affiliate 
Associa�ons represent more than 4000 
contractors and employers in the industry.

MBSA represents its members on na�onal 
bodies and lobbies na�onal government on 
legisla�ve and other policy issues. It also 
provides a range of services to its members 
that include on-going training, legal services, 
labour rela�ons, building codes and 
standards, and regulatory compliance 
ma�ers that affect the building industry.

Strategic Overview In January 2018, MBSA 
reviewed its three year strategic objec�ve 
covering 2018/19 to 2020/21. 

The following are four key strategic focus 
areas:

Strategic Focus Area 1:
Promo�on of best prac�ces in the building 
industry Strategic 

Focus Area 2:
Stakeholder Rela�ons Management
Strategic

Focus Area 3:
Interac�on with Government

Strategic Focus Area 4:
Growth, Development and Sustainability

Vision
To be the leading body in the building 
industry

ABOUT US
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In my acceptance speech of the MBSA 
Presidency last year, I emphasized the need 
for clarity of purpose if the industry was to 
prosper beyond the prevailing 
socio-economic challenges. There was one 
key thing I said we needed to save the 
industry. That was WORK! 

Since then, the country’s planned economic 
recovery model has been encouraging. It 
started with a na�onwide COVID-19 vaccine 
rollout in February, followed by presenta�ons 
of the State of the Na�on and Budget Speech 
by the country’s President and Finance 
Minister respec�vely. Both were clear on the 
path to be followed as we extricate ourselves 
from the burden of the ongoing health and 
economic crisis.

Since then, we have been in constant 
engagement with government to ensure that 
the plans presented in the State of the Na�on 

Address and the Budget Speech were put into 
ac�on.  While we do so, the sector has 
unfortunately, remained under pressure with 
many construc�on companies, par�cularly 
small businesses, closing as a result of a lack 
of work. Despite these challenges, we have 
con�nued to forge ahead to make 2021 a 
year of rebuilding and recovery. 

I also pledged that we would not sit and wait 
but would be proac�ve in reaching out and 
finding ways to assist government to roll out 
the country’s infrastructure plan. It is 
something we owe to ourselves as a sector 
and to the country at large. I planned on 
building a stronger rela�onship with the 
government based on trust and tasked the 
Execu�ve Director to priori�se this. I am 
happy to present my report for the year 
which highlights significant progress made in 
the last year on these and other industry 
ma�ers.

Construc�on Industry in 2021
We recognize and have acknowledged that 
the construc�on industry in South Africa was 
in a general state of decline prior to the 
Covid-19 pandemic and that the year 2020 
merely brought the fore, the underlying need 
for an alterna�ve model of doing work. 
Problems such as lack of work, low 
produc�vity, lack of innova�on, the slow pace 
of transforma�on, industry disunity and 
corrup�on among others, had ravaged the 
sector for many years prior to the advent of 
Covid. As a result, our efforts to finding 
solu�ons were aimed at addressing many of 
these long-standing industry challenges.

Construc�on Alliance South Africa
Part of what we achieved in forging ahead 
with the industry recovery plan was to unify 
and amplify the industry’s voice in its call for 
more work for the sector. The mushrooming 
of industry bodies represen�ng contractors 

President’s Report

- Roy Mnisi
Executive Director, Master Builders South Africa

- Vic Naidoo
President , Master Builders South Africa



Page 4 www.masterbuilders.org.za

Master Builders South Africa | Annual Report

or subcontractors had not been to the 
industry’s advantage and it was becoming 
clearer that a more cohesive and 
collabora�ve approach among the various 
industry bodies was needed for sustainability 
of the sector. 

To this end, MBSA was instrumental in 
establishment of Construc�on Alliance South 
Africa (CASA) as the construc�on sector 
umbrella body, on 21 January 2021. The body 
is made up of more than 30 members coming 
from the en�re construc�on sector value 
chain. In the short period of its existence, 
CASA has already made significant progress in 
engagements with the Presidency in the 
rollout of the country’s infrastructure plan, as 
well as other topical ma�ers affec�ng our 
members.

Addressing the lack of work

Infrastructure Investment Plan
Increased infrastructure spending underpins 
plans to reignite the economy, with the 
Department of Public Works having gaze�ed 
62 Strategic Integrated Projects (SIPs) in July 
2020. A special unit within the Office of the 
Presidency, Infrastructure South Africa (ISA), 
was also established to monitor 
implementa�on of these SIPs and address 
any blockages.

We are pleased to report that we have 
already had several mee�ngs with the Head 
of ISA, Dr Kgosientsho Ramokogpa as well as 
Minister Patricia De Lille of Public Works, 
pressing for details regarding the gaze�ed 
projects. We are also pleased that many of 
the gaze�ed SIPs have gone to tender and 
have already been awarded to contractors. 

The most recent was the N3 road upgrades 
that were already underway as of the wri�ng 
of this report. However, we remain worried 
about the dearth of informa�on on �melines 
by which other projects announced as part of 
the SIPs will be tendered and awarded. For 

this, we are in ongoing engagement with the 
Minister on the ma�er as it is impera�ve that 
such informa�on should have been published 
by now, to help members with planning.

Private Construc�on Work
In addi�on to public infrastructure spending, 
the industry also requires a conducive 
environment that promotes private 
investment in both, domes�c and 
commercial building. We appreciate that this 
largely depends on macro-economic 
performance. However, we have taken 
measures to address blockages caused by 
over-regula�on that disincen�vise private 
sector investment in construc�on. The 
proposed amendments to the Housing 
Consumer Protec�on Bill (2021) are a prime 
example of how over-regula�on of the 
industry would nega�vely affect private 
sector investment in construc�on. We have 
therefore, challenged those provisions and 
expect that Parliament will ensure that 
housing consumers are protected by 
rejec�ng the proposed amendments. 

Industry Transforma�on
Transforma�on has been at the heart of 
MBSA efforts to rebuild the sector and the 
country. We understand that the only way to 
a sustainable sector would be to achieve 
levels of industry economic par�cipa�on that 
mirror the demographic profile of the 
country. Un�l such �me, issues such as illegal 
site invasions are likely to remain as genuinely 
aggrieved communi�es can easily have their 
concerns being hijacked by criminal 
elements. We have seen and experienced this 
through construc�on site invasions over the 
years.

In July of the year, we were in shock as this 
unfolded before our eyes when criminals 
riled communi�es into the country’s worst 
forms of rio�ng, violence, property 
destruc�on and loo�ng since 1994. These 
mass criminal acts were by no means jus�fied 
and had enormous consequences for an 
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already ba�ered economy, but they highlight 
the fragility of an economic system in which a 
significant propor�on of its members 
con�nue to be marginalised. It is for this 
reason that we implore our members to 
meaningfully engage with communi�es in 
which they work and create a common 
understanding of how they should genuinely 
and meaningfully contribute towards black 
economic empowerment.

I want to reiterate our posi�on on 
transforma�on, that we remain commi�ed to 
transforma�on of the construc�on industry 
to ensure that economic par�cipa�on reflects 
the demographic profile of the country.

However, we are disappointed by the manner 
in which the current Employment Equity 
Amendment Bill seeks to deal with economic 
transforma�on in the country, par�cularly so 
for the construc�on industry. As a result, we 
have made submissions to the Department of 
Employment and Labour and to the 
Parliamentary Por�olio Commi�ee (through 
CASA) to register concerns regarding 
consequences of the Bill on the sector and 
made proposals for an alterna�ve approach 
that would speed up the pace of 
transforma�on in construc�on in a 
progressive manner. 

Industry Outlook
As I did in an earlier circular to members at 
the beginning of 2021, I want to sum up my 
outlook for the industry by quo�ng the words 
of Hugh Howey who said “My only wish is 
that we leave room for hope. There is good 
and bad in all things. We find what we expect 
to find. We see what we expect to see. I have 
learned that if I �lt my head just right and 
squint, the world outside is beau�ful. 

The future is bright. There are good things to 
come.”

Indeed, good things are to come.

MBSA Administra�on 
All that the Federa�on has achieved in the 
year would not have been possible without 
the support of the MBSA Board and 
Secretariat, to whom I owe a significant 
amount of gra�tude. The Board’s Commi�ees 
have also worked �relessly in dealing with 
industry ma�ers, rolling out programmes and 
projects. Reports on the work of each of 
these Commi�ees are included in this Annual 
Report to provide members with an insight of 
the work they do.

CONCLUSION
In conclusion, I want to thank the MBSA Vice 
President, Immediate Past President, fellow 
Board members, Master Builders 
Associa�ons, Affiliate Members, MBSA 
management and staff, as well as all key 
stakeholders who con�nue to support me in 
my role as the MBSA President. I also wish to 
implore members to guard against ‘cau�on 
fa�gue’, where we become desensi�zed to 
the damage and burden of the ongoing 
pandemic and become less inclined to follow 
guidelines or even disregard them altogether. 
I appeal to members to con�nue maintaining 
the same levels of vigilance and concern for 
the health and safety of their employees as 
they have done since the early outbreak of 
the disease. My heart goes out to all who 
have lost loved ones recently.

I thank you.

Vic Naidoo - President
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“Some�mes problems don’t require a 
solu�on to solve them, instead they require 
maturity to outgrow them.” These words of 
Steve Maraboli resonated well with our 
current situa�on as South Africans and as a 
people. The 2020/21 financial year has been 
no different to the previous year. We had 
COVID-19, sluggish economic growth, 
increasing unemployment and more and 
more people became poorer. We may have to 
start looking at ways to do be�er rather than 
focusing on finding direct solu�ons to those 
challenges we face year a�er year.

At MBSA, the 2020/21 financial year was yet 
another challenging one for variety of 
reasons. Despite these challenges we have 
been finding ways to improve our service to 
our members by focusing on promo�ng and 
protec�on of their interest. In October 2020, 
we embarked on a strategic review session 
which saw us coming out with reviewed 
strategic objec�ves for the next three year. In 
this strategy, posi�oning of MBSA as a leading 
voice in the construc�on sector and lobbying 

for increased public and private 
Infrastructure investments received took a 
centre stage and we have already started to 
pay more a�en�on to these just before the 
end of the financial year. We are going to 
proceed with the plans into the new year.

As founding a founding member, MBSA have 
been ac�vely involved in the establishment of 
the Construc�on Alliance South Africa (CASA) 
which is recognized by the many as the apex 
Construc�on Industry body comprising of no 
less than 30 Organisa�ons represen�ng 
companies throughout the value chain in the 
Construc�on Sector, such as Built 
Environment Professions, Contractors, 
Supplier and Manufacturers. Through CASA, a 
lot of industry related ma�ers have been 
discussed and there have been a lot of 
recordable achievements made to date.

According to the Commission for 
Employment Equity (CEE) recent report, it will 
take at least 50 years to see real 
transforma�on in the workplaces if the 
current pace of employment equity 
implementa�on in the top echelons is 
allowed to persist. This is indeed a very sad 
situa�on in a country s�ll healing from effects 
of racial inequality. Since 2019, MBSA have 
been engaging with its members as part of its 
consulta�on to inform its engagement with 
government and other key role players in 
respect of the gaze�ed Employment Equity 
Amendment Bill (the EEA Bill). 

Though we received different views from our 
wider membership with some saying we 
should not submit targets un�l the Bill is fully 
clarified, others saying we should agree to 
the proposed target while others said we 
should strive for a midpoint posi�on etc, all 
agreed that there is a need to transform our 
sectoral workforce in line with the country’s 
transforma�on goals and aspira�ons.  

Execu�ve Director’s Report

- Roy Mnisi
Executive Director, Master Builders South Africa



Master Builders South Africa | Annual Report

www.masterbuilders.org.za Page 7

According to the Commission for 
Employment Equity (CEE) recent report, it will 
take at least 50 years to see real 
transforma�on in the workplaces if the 
current pace of employment equity 
implementa�on in the top echelons is 
allowed to persist. This is indeed a very sad 
situa�on in a country s�ll healing from effects 
of racial inequality. Since 2019, MBSA has 
been engaging with its members as part of its 
consulta�on to inform its engagement with 
government and other key role players in 
respect of the gaze�ed Employment Equity 
Amendment Bill (the EEA Bill). 

Though we received different views from our 
wider membership with some saying we 
should not submit targets un�l the Bill is fully 
clarified, others saying we should agree to 
the proposed target while others said we 
should strive for a midpoint posi�on etc, all 
agreed that there is a need to transform our 
sectoral workforce in line with the country’s 
transforma�on goals and aspira�ons. This has 
been a daun�ng process, but we take pride in 
knowing that most of our member 
companies are in support of a desire to 
achieve a diverse workforce which is very 
much key to achieving sustainable growth. 

MBSA has also submi�ed its comprehensive 
comments on the Housing Consumer 
Protec�on Bill to the Parliamentary Por�olio 
Commi�ee. Most of our submission was 
about clarity of purpose, scope of coverage, 
protec�on of both housing consumers and 
homebuilders, red tape avoidance etc.

We have been carefully watching the 
construc�on growth prospects par�cularly 
from July 2020 as the industry was at its 
lowest due to the impact of COVID-19 
economic restric�ons and we were 
encouraged by the predic�ons of many 
economists who projected a steady growth of 
the sector in the new year. We were also 
encouraged by government’s commitment to 
spend more money on infrastructure 

development as part of the country’s 
economic recovery strategy. The gaze�ng of 
the first 50 projects emana�ng from the 
SIDSSA process and an addi�onal 12 Special 
Projects in July 2020 as Strategic Integrated 
Projects (SIPs), in terms of the Infrastructure 
Development Act awakened our hopes as the 
construc�on sector. Though we obviously 
welcomed the move, we remained 
concerned about the urgency of 
implementa�on of all the iden�fied projects. 
It was for that reason that we have taken a 
posi�on to not sit and wait but come up with 
proposals on how we can play an ac�ve role 
in assis�ng in the process of implementa�on 
of those projects and others to come. 

As correctly put by the Minister of Public 
Works and Infrastructure Hon De Lille 
“Infrastructure-led economic growth is the 
most effec�ve and significant way as part of 
our Economic Growth Strategy to grow our 
economy while at the same �me respond to 
the Socio-Economic needs of our people.” 
Indeed, construc�on sector plays a key role in 
addressing most socio-economic challenges 
such as unemployment which is growing in a 
very alarming rate in South Africa recently. 

Given its labour-intensive nature and longer 
supply chain, the sector remains one of the 
leading creators of jobs in any society and 
South Africa would be missing an opportunity 
if it does not take seriously the importance of 
building a strong and sustainable 
construc�on sector. Big economic powers 
such as China, US, Japan, Germany, and 
others con�nue to invest the most in 
construc�on and suffer lower unemployment 
rate compared to South Africa. 

While South Africa’s construc�on industry 
con�nues to face tough �mes amid lower 
investment in infrastructure by government, 
low business confidence and lower foreign 
direct investment, smaller African economies 
such as Kenya, Rwanda etc are finding their 
way to use infrastructure investment as a 
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While South Africa’s construc�on industry 
con�nues to face tough �mes amid lower 
investment in infrastructure by government, 
low business confidence and lower foreign 
direct investment, smaller African economies 
such as Kenya, Rwanda etc are finding their 
way to use infrastructure investment as a 
vehicle to grow their GDPs during and post 
covid economic limita�ons.

It would be remiss of us to talk about 
infrastructure investment and development 
and ignoring infrastructure destruc�on which 
seems to be a huge problem we all to address 
as a country. The burning and vandalizing of 
our country’s infrastructure that took place in 
July 2021 was not only disturbing but also 
pointed to deep rooted challenges we are yet 
to overcome as a na�on. 

In a country that tops the world charts in 
unemployment, such destruc�on was very 
much confusing. You may think that property 
destruc�on is an opportunity for the builder 
as one senior journalist once asked me during 
the riots. Though I couldn’t tell the journalist 
the story of the two wild animals that I like, 
the ques�on reminded me of the following 
shortened story. 

A scurry of squirrels was hiding under a huge 
rock as the bush was burning into ashes for 
days. Lots of weak squirrels and other 
animals, big and small were killed by the huge 
fires. Not far from the rock where the 
squirrels were hiding there was a mee�ng of 

a cackle of hyenas in which the leader was 
appealing to all hyenas to go to war with the 
persons who were responsible for burning 
the jungle. One confused but intelligent baby 
squirrel who heard the big hyena yelling “lets 
a�ack anyone responsible for burning our 
habitat” ask her mother “Mom, what’s wrong 
with that big old hyena? It is not that the fire 
is good for them as they get plenty of food 
from the dead animals without any hun�ng 
effort?”’ The mother squirrel replied, “no 
hyenas know that though the fire may create 
temporary effortless and easy meals for 
them, the fire destroys their habitat and its 
vegeta�on thereby not a�rac�ng more 
animals for them to feed on in future”. 

The story is short, but it seeks to say, we as 
the construc�on sector have been very much 
disappointed by the acts of destroying 
infrastructure as its long-term nega�ve effect 
is greater than the immediate contracts 
benefit of rebuilding and repairing.

As one of the most cri�cal sectors of our 
economy, construc�on sector must not 
underes�mate its role in developing society 
and bringing about opportuni�es and 
prosperity. We must remain posi�ve that we 
are going to overcome some of our 
challenges soon and begin to shine when we 
see more homes, schools, roads, power 
sta�ons, shopping malls and other structures 
required in a civilized society. 

Roy Mnisi - Executive Director
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INTRODUCTION
Many years from now, when economic 
historians analyse the fortunes of the South 
African economy, they must surely conclude 
that the period 2020/21 was the most 
difficult of �mes. The most difficult of �mes 
because people who were employed were 
not allowed to work because of the pandemic 
lockdown restric�ons then in force.  

These restric�ons were certainly necessary at 
the �me as they were designed to 
successfully fla�en the curve of the covid-19 
pandemic.  As �me went by, certain 
restric�ons were eased but some constraints 
had to be reimposed because of a second and 
a third wave of infec�ons resul�ng from the 
muta�on of the coronavirus.  During this 
period, it became a balancing act between 
“lives and livelihoods”.  Besides the lockdown 
restric�ons that took many forms, the 
government implemented a successful 
vaccina�on programme that at the �me of 
wri�ng, was s�ll ongoing.    

Turning back to the present, what is true for 
the broader macroeconomy is also true for 
the South African building and construc�on 
industry.  The industry faces many challenges, 
the most important being an inadequate 
workload to ensure prosperity for 
construc�on workers, shareholders and 
investors, as well as those involved in 
upstream and downstream ac�vi�es.  

Another challenge currently being faced 
relates to unlawful “mafia-style” ac�vi�es of 
certain groups with sinister agendas.  
Compounding these problems, the industry is 
faced with materials supply bo�lenecks 
caused by the disrup�on to smooth 
produc�on supply lines.  Given these 
imbalances between supply and demand, 
building costs rise whilst compe��on in the 

free-market system remains keen.  
Consequently, the profitability of 
construc�on firms suffers.   

The Health and Economic Consequences of 
the Covid-19 Pandemic
The spread of the “Severe Acute Respiratory 
Syndrome Coronavirus 2” (SARS-CoV-2) 
during 2020/21 had many consequences 
across the globe, health concerns being chief 
amongst these.  Other consequences 
included physical and psychological 
hardships.  Economic growth slumped and 
governments were obliged to implement 
relief programmes for those le� des�tute by 
the pandemic.  For many, there was no return 
to normality once lockdown restric�ons were 
eased.  The figures speak for themselves.

Global infec�ons up to the third week in 
August 2021 numbered 210 million, with 4.4 
million deaths reported.  In the South African 
case, infec�ons totalled 2.65 million, with 79 
000 deaths being reported.  According to the 
World Health Organisa�on, 4.6 billion vaccine 
doses have been administered.  In South 
Africa, 10.2 million vaccine doses have been 
administered in a popula�on of 60.14 million.

Global economic growth dropped sharply 
during the first half of 2020 as lockdown 
protocols were implemented.  These 
included travel bans, large-group socialising 
and other restric�ons on the freedom of 
movement.  By the second half of the year, as 
certain lockdown constraints were eased, 
economic growth started to recover.  

Lower interest rates and government 
s�mulus packages contributed to a revival in 
economic growth.  Such a recovery was 
characterised by a sharp turnaround in 
growth rates as compara�ve base effects 
started to manifest themselves.  This 

Economic Report 2021
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invariably happens when current higher 
levels of economic ac�vity are compared to 
lower levels recorded a year ago.  However, 
this recovery does not necessarily mean that 
levels revert to pre-lockdown ac�vity levels.  
Depending on the nature of government 
policies in place at the �me (i.e. socialist or 
capitalist), the trajectory to pre-lockdown 
levels could take two to three years. 

In the accompanying table, es�mated data 
for 2021 are compared to figures recorded 
during 2020.  These percentage changes 
provide insight into the global economic 
recovery evident during the past twelve 
months. Observe that in the case of South 
Africa, a revival in gross domes�c product 
(GDP) of 3% is insufficient in reducing the 
high unemployment rate. 

South Africa is known as a country with an 
excep�onally high rate of structural 
unemployment.  There are several reasons 
for this finding.  First, the poor educa�on 
system does not provide the economy with 
the skills required in a compe��ve globalised 
world. Second, rigid labour laws do not favour 
entrepreneurship and job crea�on.  

Third, many would argue that the compliance 
costs inherent in the complex South African 
tax system do not enhance the establishment 
of small business enterprises.  According to 
the Sta�s�cs South Africa Labour Force 
Survey (First Quarter 2021), the labour force 
totalled 22.2 million, with 15 million people 
employed and roughly 7.2 million workers 
being unemployed. A comparison with data 
recorded during the first quarter of 2020 
shows that roughly one million fewer workers 
are currently employed due to the disrup�ve 
economic effects of the covid-19 pandemic.
Prevailing high unemployment levels, 
combined with poli�cal opportunism and 
criminal ac�vity became manifest during the 

bouts of plundering and loo�ng in two key 
provinces that occurred during July 2021.  
Es�mates of the damage caused to 
proper�es range between R10bn and R15bn.  

In a rather perverse twist of fate, contractors 
in KwaZulu-Natal and Gauteng stand to gain 
from such unlawful behaviour as repair work 
to damaged proper�es and infrastructure 
gets under way.  Anecdotal evidence 
indicates that quan�ty surveyors and other 
professional consultants are working hard as 
insurance companies assess their clients’ 
losses. 

According to the South African Reserve Bank, 
gross domes�c product declined by -7% 
during 2020.  Quarterly year-on-year growth 
rates were unstable because of base effects:

• 2020Q1 0.4%
• 2020Q2 -17.8%
• 2020Q3 -6.2%
• 2020Q4 -4.2%
• 2021Q1 -3.2%

Source: The Economist Intelligence Unit, 6 August 2021

USA
China
Japan
Britain
Germany
France
India
Russia
Brazil
South Africa

GDP Annual %
change

Unemployment 
rate%

Budget Balance
%

6.0
8.5
2.2
5.7
3.5
5.5

10.4
3.4
5.5
3.0

8.9
5.0
3.0
4.8
3.7
7.5
9.2
4.8

14.7
32.6

-12.7
-4.7
-8.9

-10.8
-5.4
-8.7
-7.2
-1.8
-2.0
-9.4
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Whereas these figures reflect an 
improvement in the trajectory of the 
macroeconomy, many analysts do not believe 
that the South African economy could 
improve to pre-pandemic levels before 2023.  
Infla�on and interest rates are expected to 
remain low during this recovery phase in the 
business cycle.
   
Building and construc�on demand levels
In this sec�on of our report, we focus on 
demand levels in the residen�al, 
non-residen�al and construc�on works 
sectors.  According to the SA Reserve Bank, 
real investment in the residen�al sector 
dropped by -3.8% during 2019 and by -20.9% 
in 2020. Compared with the peak level 
recorded in the first quarter of 2007, the 
current level is lower by -42%.  

In the non-residen�al sector the contrac�on 
in demand was even greater, dropping for 
four consecu�ve years.  The decrease was 

-11.5% during 2019 and -25.3% in 2020.  
Compared to the peak level recorded during 
the fourth quarter of 2008, the current level 
is lower by -47%.  These decreases in demand 
levels have had a severe nega�ve effect on 
employment and the profitability of building 
firms.  Hence, some builders report that 
cut-throat tendering condi�ons are forcing 
them to “tender below cost”.

In the construc�on works sector, the decline 
in demand has been equally severe.  A�er 
rapid growth in preceding years, the level of 
ac�vity stabilised in 2015.  Since the peak 
recorded during the first quarter of that year, 
this sector of the industry has shrunk by -27%.  
The overall decline during 2020 was -18.7%.  

The year-on-year decrease in investment 
during the first quarter of 2021 is -19%.  The 
annual percentage changes in real 
investment levels are presented in the 
accompanying table.  

In the short term, movements in demand 
levels in the residen�al sector of the building 
market are driven by several cyclical forces.  
Included are the following: movements in 
interest rates, the availability of mortgage 
finance, changes in income levels, the debt 
levels of consumers, as well as trends in 
urbanisa�on and building costs.  

The year-on-year drop in investment in 
residen�al buildings during the first quarter 
of 2021 is -18% (latest available data, refer 

graph). Besides the economic consequences 
of the pandemic lockdown restric�ons, other 
factors contribu�ng to such a sharp drop 
include high consumer debt levels, rising 
unemployment levels and greater job 
insecurity.  

As it is known that the residen�al building 
sector is sensi�ve to movements in mortgage 
rates, relief  comes in the form of lower 
interest rates. 

Source: Reserve Bank
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This implies sharply lower monthly mortgage 
instalments.  General mortgage rates 
dropped from 10% in Dec 2019 to 7% in July 
2020, where they remain at �me of wri�ng. 

The monthly mortgage instalment on a 
twenty year, R1 million bond at 10% per 

annum is R9 650.  With interest rates having 
dropped to 7% per annum, the monthly 
repayment becomes R7 753, a saving of R1 
897, or 19.7%.  Despite this improvement in 
affordability, it seems unlikely that the 
homebuilding industry will be able to recover 
fully before 2022.   

The graph below clearly reflects periodic 
upswings and downswings in non-residen�al 
building demand levels. Cyclical recessions 
have a detrimental effect on employment 
levels and the sustainability of building firms.  
As men�oned above, since the all-�me peak 
ac�vity level was recorded in the fourth 
quarter of 2008, the cumula�ve decline has 
been roughly -47%.  

According to the SA Reserve Bank, in the first 
quarter of 2021, real investment levels 
dropped by -16.3% year-on-year.  Data from 
Sta�s�cs SA show clear signs of overbuilding 

in offices and shopping malls, and, to a lesser 
extent, in the industrial and warehouse 
segment of the market. For the 
non-residen�al market to recover to 
pre-lockdown levels, it would require a rise in 
building demand of roughly 20%.  This is 
unlikely to be achieved before 2024.  

However, in the short term, ac�vity levels 
could be boosted in KwaZulu-Natal and 
Gauteng on account of the reconstruc�on 
and refurbishment of buildings that were 
damaged during the plundering of proper�es 
in those two provinces during July 2021.   

Source: StatsSA; SARB; MFA DATABASE

INVESTMENT IN RESIDENTIAL BLDGS AT CONSTANT 2015PRICE
1960 to 2021 (SEASONALLY ADJUSTED QUARTERLY DATA)
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Investment in construc�on works includes all 
infrastructural spending on roads, streets, 
bridges, airport runways, sports stadiums, 
harbours, railway lines, earthworks at power 
sta�ons and township developments, mining, 
gas and oil pipelines, dams and waterworks, 
etc.  The accompanying graph clearly shows 
that since 2000/01, construc�on ac�vity 
levels soared by almost four and a half �mes.  

Most of the megaprojects that contributed to 
this vast expansion have been completed.  
Consequently, new work is scarce and 
construc�on firms are tendering north of our 
borders and on offshore construc�on 
projects.  Yet, tendering compe��on is keen, 
and profitability remains under pressure.
 

INVESTMENT IN NON-RES BUILDING AT CONSTANT 2015 PRICES
1960 to 2021 (SEASONALLY ADJUSTED QUARTERLY DATA)

INVESTMENT CONSTRUCTION WORKS AT CONSTANT 2015 PRICES
1960 to 2021 (SEASONALLY ADJUSTED QUARTERLY DATA)

Source: SARB; MFA DATABASE

Source: StatsSA; MFA DATABASE
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The provision of infrastructure is an 
important goal of the public sector.  The 
accompanying table provides a glimpse into 
the future.  Observe that energy, 
water/sanita�on and transport comprise 70% 

of the total of the amount of R791.2 billion 
budgeted during the medium-term 
expenditure framework (i.e. 2021/22 to 
2023/24, the MTEF). 
 

In 2020, according to the SARB, the 
breakdown of investment in construc�on 
works was: General government 37%, Public 
corpora�ons 31% and Private sector 32%.  
Thus, the public sector is responsible for 68% 
of the total.  During the first quarter of 2021, 
due to the economic consequences of the 
lockdown restric�ons, construc�on ac�vity 
dropped year-on-year by -19%.  Growth could 
come in the form of new investment in roads 
and energy projects. 

In summary, the building and construc�on 
industry is a key player in the provision of 
social and economic infrastructure.  
Government recognises the important role 
the industry can play in growing the economy 
and in crea�ng jobs.  According to the SA 
Reserve Bank, in 2020, investment in the 
residen�al, non-residen�al and construc�on 
works sectors totalled R345 billion at current 
prices.  This amount comprised 44% of total 
fixed capital forma�on in the country.  

Impressive as these figures sound, in real 
terms ac�vity levels have dropped during 
recent years.  Consequently, the industry is 
experiencing difficult trading condi�ons with 
pressure on employment levels and the 
profitability of building and construc�on 
firms.

Construc�on employment:  Formal sector
Sta�s�cs South Africa monitors employment 
in the formal construc�on sector by means of 
surveys amongst formal business enterprises.  
According to these surveys, 484 000 workers 
were employed in the first quarter of 2021.  
This figure can be compared to peak 
employment levels of 641 000 workers 
recorded during 2017/18.  Thus, the 
construc�on industry has lost 157 000 
workers during recent years.  This percentage 
difference in formal employment is 
significant, being -24.5%.  This drop 
represents a serious loss of skilled labour 
(refer graph).

Energy
Water and sanita�on
Transport and logis�cs 
Other economic services 
Health
Educa�on
Human se�lements
Other social services
Administra�on services
Total
Na�onal departments
Provincial departments 
Local government
Public en��es
Public-private partnerships
State-owned companies
Total

26.2
22.5
70.5
5.7

12.2
17.4
20.9
4.7
7.4

187.4
13.8
61.0
41.2
14.5
5.6

51.2
187.4

2019/20
Outcome

R billion

Public sector infrastructure and expenditure es�mates

31.3
34.8
76.5
23.4
17.8
16.5
14.9
2.0
9.2

226.1
12.6
63.0
63.1
18.2
6.6

62.6
226.1

2020/21
Est

44.2
36.0
92.7
20.7
12.4
18.7
13.4
1.6
9.9

249.6
14.7
59.2
60.8
19.3
6.1

89.5
249.6

2021/22
Est

50.3
40.8
96.1
20.9
12.2
19.5
13.9
1.8

10.5
265.8
15.1
60.6
63.6
20.9
5.5

100.0
265.8

2022/23
Est

149.9
120.0
287.0
61.5
37.4
57.5
41.7
5.3

30.8
791.2
45.1

181.9
190.8
61.7
17.9

293.7
791.2

5.4
43.2
95.3
19.9
12.8
19.9
14.5
1.9

10.5
275.7
15.3
62.1
66.4
21.5
6.3

104.4
275.7

2023/24
Est

MTEF
Total

Source: National Treasury
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represents a serious loss of skilled labour 
(refer graph).

Construc�on Employment:  Formal And 
Informal Sectors
A separate Sta�s�cs South Africa labour force 
survey conducted amongst households 
during the first quarter of 2021 yielded a total 
figure of 1 079 000 workers employed in 
construc�on (refer graph).  The year-on-year 
decline is close to 20%.  If we subtract the 484 
000 skilled workers employed in the formal 

sector, that leaves 595 000 workers employed 
in the informal construc�on sector.  This 
finding suggests that informal construc�on 
mi�gates unemployment in the country.  This 
analysis also suggests that for each exis�ng 
job in the formal construc�on sector, about 
1.23 addi�onal jobs with lower skills are 
found in the informal construc�on sector. 

Source: StatsSA; SARB; MFA DATABASE

Source: StatsSA; SARB; MFA DATABASE

CONSTRUCTION EMPLOYMENT
NUMBERS OF WORKERS (Formal Sector)

Source: StatsSA; SARB; MFA DATABASE

CONSTRUCTION EMPLOYMENT IN THE FORMAL AND INFORMAL SECTORS
(Thousands)



Master Builders South Africa | Annual Report

Page 16 www.masterbuilders.org.za

Profitability of Building Contractors
It is widely known that the construc�on 
industry is subject to strong cyclical forces.  
One of the consequences of cyclical 
instability is that the profitability of 
contrac�ng comes under pressure when new 
building work is scarce.

To try to measure movements in building 
profitability, the Bureau for Economic 
Research (BER) conducts a business survey 
every quarter.  The respondents to the survey 
are asked whether their profitability has 
improved or deteriorated during the past 
year.  

The percentage of BER respondents repor�ng 
growth in their profitability then becomes a 
proxy for profitability itself.  The current 
reading is 31 (refer graph).  

This means that a net 69% of BER 
respondents perceive their profitability to be 
worse than a year ago.  This survey was 
undertaken during the second quarter of 
2021.  

When these results are compared to those 
recorded a year ago, a significant 
improvement is evident: during the hard 
lockdown in 2020, 96% of respondents 
reported that their profits were under severe 
pressure. 

The current improvement in profitability 
could be a�ributable to be�er management 
of resources in the industry, notwithstanding 
materials supply bo�lenecks resul�ng from 
pandemic-related produc�on disrup�ons. 

Liquida�ons of Construc�on Firms
Cyclical instability in the building industry has 
a nega�ve impact on the well-being of 
contractors.  This happens because the 
industry itself is a high-risk industry with 
constant business pressures resul�ng from 

fluctua�ng work levels.  These challenges 
include bo�lenecks in the supplies of 
materials and labour, especially skilled labour.  
Of par�cular interest in the current building 
recession is the shortage of steel and copper 
products.  

PROFITABILITY OF BUILDING CONSTRUCTORS

Source: BER; SARB; MFA DATABASE
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One of the many func�ons of construc�on 
management is to strive for an even workload 
to retain skilled staff.  During an economic 
downturn, credit is usually hard to come by 
and cash flows come under pressure.  Such 
financial constraints are exacerbated by 
clients not paying builders on �me, or not 
paying at all.  

According to data compiled by Sta�s�cs 
South Africa, during the six-year period 
2014/19, altogether 594 construc�on firms 
went into liquida�on.  Based on data available 

up to June 2021, the es�mate for the full year 
could reach 72 construc�on companies (refer 
graph). Included in these industry-wide 
figures are several major construc�on firms 
that have folded or gone into business 
rescue.  In the process, many workers are 
retrenched, resul�ng in a drop in the skilled 
and unskilled labour force.  Under such 
adverse condi�ons, training programmes are 
cut in an economic downturn.  The outcome 
is a perennial shortage of skilled and 
semi-skilled labour during a recovery phase in 
the business cycle.

Building Costs
The Contract Price Adjustment Provisions 
(CPAP) are compiled by Sta�s�cs South Africa.  
They are based on a combina�on of producer 
price indices of construc�on materials and 
the consumer price index, represen�ng 
labour.  These indices reflect movements in 
the input costs of building contractors.  

They do not include the profit margins of 
building contractors.  In June 2021, the 
year-on-year rise in Work Group 180, 
represen�ng residen�al buildings, was 
12.8%.  During the equivalent period, Work 
Group 181, represen�ng commercial and 

industrial buildings, increased by 13.7%.  
These percentage increases are much higher 
than overall infla�on, as measured by the 
consumer price index (CPI), currently 4.6% 
(July 2021).  These above-infla�on rate 
increases include sharply rising produc�on 
prices of certain materials, e.g. copper tubes, 
41.1%; rebar, 47.9%; ready-mix concrete, 
18.8% and electrical cable, 27% (June 2021 
compared to June 2020).

The Bureau for Economic Research (BER) 
compiles a building tender price index based 
on an analysis of accepted tenders

NUMBER OF LIQUIDATIONS OF CONSTRUCTION COMPANIES
(1990 TO 2021)

Source: StatsSA; MFA DATABASE
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Thus, it represents builders’ tender prices, as 
faced by clients.  Movements in this unique 
index, called the BER Building Cost Index, 
reflects changing market condi�ons.  
Research has shown that movements in 
tender prices are sensi�ve to movements in 
the business cycle (i.e. building demand 
fluctua�ons).  During good �mes, tender 
prices rise more rapidly than during bad 
�mes, implying that builders can widen their 
profit margins.  However, during bad �mes, 
builders are obliged to trim their profit 
margins to remain compe��ve.  According to 
the BER, tender prices rose during the year to 
June 2021 by 6.7%.  The average rate for the 

calendar year 2021 is expected to be 6.3%.  
These preliminary figures show that builders’ 
input costs (refer table below) are rising more 
rapidly than their tender prices.  This 
comports with the earlier finding that the 
profitability of building remains under 
pressure.  

Given that builders are a vital link in the 
supply chain of infrastructure, it is important 
that the profitability of building should 
improve in coming years.  This could be 
achieved if building demand expands to 
enable contractors to spread their fixed costs 
more evenly.    

Summary and Conclusions
The analysis in this overview of trends in the 
South African building and construc�on 
industry shows that the coronavirus 
pandemic has had many nega�ve 
consequences during the past eighteen 
months.  Included in these repercussions are 
health factors, both physical and mental.  On 
the economic front, produc�on declines 
caused widespread job losses in many 
industries.  

In the construc�on industry, during 2020, 
investment fell by -20.3% overall.  
Widespread job losses followed as workloads 
dropped.  Produc�on disrup�ons in supply 

chains led to shortages of certain materials, 
steel and copper products being the most 
noteworthy.  Yet, despite all these adverse 
factors, recent survey data reflected an 
improvement in business confidence levels 
during the first half of 2021.  Builders also 
reported moderate improvements in the 
profitability of their firms.  These findings 
show that besides being a cyclical industry, 
the South African building and construc�on 
industry is also resilient.     

Dr Johan Snyman
Medium-Term Forecasting Associates
Stellenbosch, 20 August 2021    
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1. INTRODUCTION
The Contractual and Legal Commi�ee 
(Commi�ee) is primarily responsible for 
dra�ing and reviewing exis�ng standards 
forms of construc�on contracts. The 
Commi�ee is also responsible for providing 
advice to the Federa�on on various aspects 
of contractual ma�ers, as well as making 
inputs to the JBCC suite of widely used 
construc�on contracts in the sector. 

2. COMMITTEE COMPOSITION
The Commi�ee, comprising of 
representa�ves of Master Builders South 
Africa (MBSA) members, meets quarterly 
with the objec�ve of carrying out its review 
and advisory role. 

The Chairperson for the period under review 
was MBA Western Cape Execu�ve Director, 
Allen Bodill. 

3. KEY FOCUS AREAS FOR THE PERIOD
3.1. Review of the Standard Forms of 
Contracts 

The Commi�ee worked on a review of the 
MBSA Domes�c Sub-contract Agreement (for 
use with the JBCC minor works Agreement). 
Progress on the review was achieved during 
the year and the process was con�nuing at 
the �me of wri�ng of the report. The 
document is designed to fill the gap that has 
been in the industry since the release of the 
first MWA edi�on. The Commi�ee also 

iden�fied the MBSA general subcontract 
document for use with Principal Building 
Agreements other than the JBCC PBA as a 
priority document for review in 2021/22.

3.2. Online Sale of MBSA documents
There was progress in the move to online 
sales of MBSA contract documents during the 
year. A�er an extensive search, the 
Commi�ee iden�fied a prospec�ve service 
provider to facilitate sales of MBSA contract 
documents online.

Membership of the Commi�ee was as follows in 2020/21:

Bodill A
Clarke G
Andrews G
Roper E
Ridl L
Strauss I
Pekeur U
Du Plessis, F
Spies, F
Van der Walt L
Mitchell J
Bain C
Heyneke J J
Richardson B
Thomas J

Chairperson
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member 
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member

MBA Western Cape
East Cape MBA
East Cape MBA
MBA KwaZulu-Natal
MBA KwaZulu Natal
MBA Greater Boland
MBA Greater Boland
MBA Free State
MBA North
MBA North
MBA Western Cape
MBA Western Cape
AAAMSA
SARACCA
SARCEA

Name Designa�on Associa�on

Contractual And Legal Commi�ee Report
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It is expected that finalisa�on of contractual 
arrangements with the service provider 
should be finalised by the end of 2021.

3.3 Use of MBSA Contract documents by 
the Construc�on Industries Federa-  
�on of Namibia
The Commi�ee considered a request to use 
MBSA suite of contracts in Namibia by the CIF 
- Construc�on Industries Federa�on of 
Namibia. The Commi�ee agreed that the use 
of MBSA documents in the SADC region and 
beyond is a good thing and a demonstra�on 
of the strength of the MBSA suit if contract 
documents. 

The request was accepted in principle subject 
to clarifica�on of ma�ers related to 
intellectual property, pricing and branding 
among others. The MBSA office is engaging 
with the CIF - Construc�on Industries 
Federa�on of Namibia in this regard.

4. LIAISON WITH RELEVANT STAKE
HOLDERS
MBSA liaison with key stakeholders con�nued 
during the year. The Commi�ee ensured 
MBSA representa�on on various stakeholder 
forum discussions, affec�ng contractual 
ma�ers in the construc�on industry. 

4.1. Construc�on Industry Development 
Board
MBSA is represented at the has par�cipated 
in the CIDB’s Stakeholders’ Engagement 
Forum dealing with a wide range of 
construc�on development ma�ers. 

The engagement resulted in the Forum 
recommending areas of cri�cal ac�on to the 
Minister and the Board being:
• Implementa�on of the procurement 
 policy framework in the construc�on 
 sector 
• CIDB standard condi�ons of tender
• The CIDB BUILD Programme
• Delayed payments
• Infrastructure Built An�-Corrup�on  
 Forum

• Proposal for prohibi�on of  
 ‘down-raiding’

4.2. Joint Building Contracts Commi�ee
MBSA is also represented as a cons�tuent 
member of the JBCC and is represented on 
the JBCC by Allen Bodill. Under the leadership 
of Prof. T Maritz as CEO un�l his re�rement at 
the end of February 2021, and takeover by 
Rakesh Singh as the newly appointed CEO, 
with effect from 1st March 2021. 

MBSA con�nued its engagement with the 
JBCC in the re-establishment of good 
corporate governance at the JBCC. MBSA 
made a submission to the JBCC Board to 
request the re-establishment of the JBCC 
Technical Commi�ees to ensure that contract 
documents would be dra�ed and reviewed 
with adequate industry par�cipa�on.

At the �me of wri�ng this report, the JBCC 
had agreed to the MBSA submission and was 
in the process of re-cons�tuted the JBCC 
Dra�ing and Review Commi�ees. It is 
expected that MBSA would have 
representa�on on each of the Commi�ees. 

4.3. Good Prac�ce Commi�ee
The Commi�ee is con�nuing with efforts to 
revive a na�onal Good Prac�ce Commi�ee. 
Invita�ons have so far been made to the 
Associa�on of South African Quan�ty 
Surveyors and the South African Property 
Owners Associa�on to be members of the 
re-established Commi�ee. It is envisaged that 
the first mee�ng of the Commi�ee would be 
taking place in September 2021.

5. WAIVER OF CONTRACTORS’ LIEN 
AND PAYMENT GUARANTEES
MBSA was successful in its engagements with 
the Banking Associa�on South Africa (BASA) 
regarding the forced waiver of contractor’ 
lien and the issue of appropriate payment 
guarantees, with suggested changes now 
having been proposed to the House Building 
and Small Contracts, as well as the 
Renova�on and Refurbishment Agreements. 
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The proposed changes are meant to ensure 
alignment with banks’ contract documents 
and improve protec�on of contractors’ rights.

6. CONCLUSION
A special word of thanks goes to all members 
of the Commi�ee for their unwavering 
commitment and contribu�on to the industry 
throughout the year. 

Allen Bodill - Chairperson
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Educa�on, Training and Transforma�on Commi�ee Report

1. INTRODUCTION
Educa�on, Training and Transforma�on 
Commi�ee is a Standing Commi�ee of the 
Master Builders South Africa (MBSA) Board. 
The primary role of the ETT Commi�ee is to 
advise the MBSA Board on all educa�on, 
training and transforma�on related ma�ers 
in the built environment and recommend the 
role and ac�vi�es of MBSA on these ma�ers.

2. ETT COMMITTEE COMPOSITION
The ETT Commi�ee comprising of 
representa�ves of MBSA members, meets 
quarterly with the objec�ve of discussing 
na�onal educa�on, training and 
transforma�on ma�ers. The Chairperson for 
the period under review was Daniel Uys, 
Execu�ve Director of Master Builders 
Associa�on Boland. 

3. KEY FOCUS AREAS FOR THE PERIOD
3.1. Educa�on and Training Business Plan
Implementa�on of the MBSA Business Plan 
for the Accelera�on of Skills Development in 
the Building Industry con�nued during the 
year and aspects of the Plan that could be 
implemented with the available resources 
were determined. 

To this end, the following were iden�fied as 
priority areas for implementa�on during the 
year:
• Ar�san training other training 
programmes including learnerships, skills 
programmes, internships and trade tes�ng
• Collabora�on with key stakeholders
• Sourcing funding

The following achievements were made 
during the year:
a. Regional skills plans
Members were requested to develop and 
submit Annual Regional Skills Plans to MBSA 
for consolida�on into an MBSA Annual 
Na�onal Skills Plan. The Regional Skills Plans 
provided were used to iden�fy priority areas 
of the MBSA Business Plan for the year 
2020/21. 

b. Ar�san skills and training
Implementa�on of the MBSA Na�onal 
Appren�ceship Pilot Project was expected to 
start during the 2020/21 financial year. 
However, MBSA was awai�ng the outcome of 
a funding applica�on for the project, which 

Uys D
Steele G B
Sharpe K
Harris I
Du Plessis F
Wolfaardt D 
Pekeur U
Smith V
Mphomela M
Thipe B
Andrews G
L van Rensburg
Thomas J

Chairperson
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member

MBA Boland
MBA East Cape 
MBA East Cape
MBA Free State
MBA Free State
MBA Greater Boland
MBA Greater Boland
MBA KwaZulu-Natal
MBA North
MBA North
MBA Northern Cape
MBA Western Cape
SARCEA

Designa�onName Associa�on

Membership of the ETT Commi�ee was as follows in 2020/21:
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was submi�ed to the CETA in November 
2020. The outcome was s�ll pending at the 
�me of the wri�ng of this report. In the 
mean�me, efforts are already underway to 
recruit poten�al employers to par�cipate in 
the project.

c. Collaboration with learning institu-
tions
An extension of MBSA’s MOU with the 
University of Johannesburg’s Centre of 
Applied Research and Innova�on in the Built 
Environment (CARINBE) was finalized in April 
2021 and an addendum to the MOU was 
signed by both par�es. Plans are now 
underway to strengthen the level of 
co-opera�on with CARINBE, including a 
discussion on developing a research agenda 
for the construc�on industry.

4. STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT
MBSA has been ac�ve in several external 
Commi�ees dealing with various aspects of 
skills development and transforma�on in the 
industry.

4.1 Business Unity South Africa (BUSA) 
Sub-Committee on Education & 
Training
MBSA has representa�on on the BUSA 
Sub-Commi�ee on Educa�on and Training. 
Through such representa�on, MBSA has 
par�cipated in engagements between key 
business sectors and the Department of 
Higher Educa�on on the Mandatory Grant 
Regula�ons, COVID-19-related Skills 
Development levy holiday and Ar�san 
Training programmes, etc.

4.2 Business Against Crime South Africa 
(BACSA) & South African Police Service 
(SAPS) Sub-Committee on Extortion and 
Violence on Construction Sites
MBSA has representa�on on the BACSA/SAPS 
Sub-Commi�ee on Extor�on and Violence on 
Construc�on Sites. Through such 
representa�on, MBSA has par�cipated in the 
development of an opera�onal plan for early 
detec�on, comba�ng, inves�ga�on and 
prosecu�on of crimes related to extor�on 

and violence on construc�on sites. In 
addi�on to the above, MBSA has established 
and nurtures collabora�ve rela�onships with 
other voluntary associa�ons and key 
government departments in dealing with 
construc�on site invasions.

4.3 Construction Alliance South Africa 
Sub-Committee on Employment Equity
MBSA was represented on the CASA 
sub-Commi�ee on Employment Equity that 
was established to consider the Dra� 
Employment Equity Amendment Bill and the 
provision on se�ng of sectoral numerical 
employment equity targets. The ma�er 
remains as work in progress as the 
sub-Commi�ee was s�ll considering 
provisions of the Bill as of the wi�ng of the 
report.

CONCLUSION
The Commi�ee remains deeply concerned 
about the decline in construc�on industry 
training ac�vi�es and programmes, especially 
ar�san training. In par�cular, the reluctance 
by employers to take on trainees for 
workplace-based learning is dis-heartening. It 
was therefore, agreed that MBSA should raise 
this ma�er with training authori�es such as 
the CETA and make them aware of the 
ineffec�veness of the incen�ves in place that 
are meant to encourage employers to 
par�cipate in training of learners. It was also 
agreed that MBSA would also be more vocal 
about how the absence of effec�ve ar�san 
training programmes would result in the 
construc�on industry not having an adequate 
supply of skills to support the country’s 
infrastructure development programmes. 
While the Commi�ee notes that many 
ini�a�ves have been introduced over the 
years for ar�san training, there is no evidence 
of their effec�veness in producing enough 
qualified ar�sans in the industry.

A word of thanks goes to all members of the 
Commi�ee for their unwavering commitment 
to skills development in the construc�on 
industry.  Daniel Uys  - Chairperson
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1. INTRODUCTION
The Execu�ve Commi�ee (Commi�ee) is the 
apex commi�ee mee�ng in between the 
Board’s mee�ng to consider ma�ers for 
recommenda�on to the Board, approval of 
decisions before Board mee�ngs and to 
ensure that all Board resolu�ons are �mely 
implemented. The Commi�ee is also 
responsible for the oversight role on all MBSA 

finance and non-financial related ma�ers.

2. COMMITTEE COMPOSITION
The Commi�ee comprised of the Office Bears 
and Directors from the bigger Associa�ons as 
highlighted below. 

The Chairperson for the period  under review   
was MBSA President Vic Naidoo.

Naidoo V
M Shangase 
Ma�hews J
Bodill A
Harbhajan V
Mphomela M
Steel G
Thomas J*

Chairperson
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member

MBSA President
MBSA Dep President
MBSA Imm Past President
MBA Western Cape
MBA KwaZulu-Natal
MBA North
MBA East Cape
SARCEA

Designa�onName Associa�on

Membership of the Commi�ee was as follows in 2020/21:

*Resigned in April 2021.

3. Key Focus Areas For The Period
3.1. Review of MBSA  Quarterly Financial 
Repor�ng

The Commi�ee reviewed management’s 
quarterly financial repor�ng to ensure 
efficient and effec�ve financial management 
and that there are no unauthorized, wasteful, 
and fruitless expenditures. The Commi�ee 
reports that the Federa�on did not incur any 
unauthorized, wasteful and fruitless 
expenditure during the year under review. 
The Commi�ee commends Management for 
the frugal handling of the Federa�on’s 
finances throughout the year.

Despite 2020/21 being one of the most 
challenging years with declining revenue 
from members due to the impact of 
COVID-19 and limited work opportuni�es for 

the sector, the Federa�on did not disinvest 
during the year. 

The Board approved the 2020/21 audited 
Annual Financial Statements on 19 August 
2021 for presenta�on to the AGM on 06 
September 2021. The Auditors conclusion 
was that, the Financial Statements present 
fairly, in all material respects, the financial 
posi�on of Master Builders South Africa as at 
30 June 2020, and its financial performance 
and cash flows for the year then ended in 
accordance with Interna�onal Financial 
Repor�ng Standard for Small and 
Medium-sized En��es. 

3.2. MBSA Revenue Streams Corporate 
and Affiliate Members Annual Subscrip�on 
fee

Execu�ve Commi�ee Report
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MBSA’s main source of income is from its 
corporate and affiliate members’ annual 
subscrip�on fees based on membership 
numbers and economic component. 
Construc�on sectors’ con�nued state of 
decline has resulted in loss of members which 
affected the Federa�on’s revenue of the 
Federa�on during the year under review. 
During April 2021, the Federa�on lost one of 
its long-standing affiliate members SARCEA 
due to financial challenges. MBSA is currently 
embarking on a process of iden�fying further 
alterna�ve sources of revenue with more 
added benefit to its membership. 

4. COVID-19 
The effects of COVID-19 to the construc�on 
sector have been devasta�ng and con�nue to 
adversely affect its growth and sustainability. 
In responding to the challenges posed by 
COVID-19, MBSA, its corporate and affiliate 
members have been consistently considering 
various ways of serving its members through 
improved communica�on and engagement. 
MBSA has been ac�vely engaged in sectoral 
discourse aimed at protec�on and advancing 
the interest of the construc�on sector during 
and post COVID-19. This included 
engagement with government, business, and 
industry key role players.

4.1. Performance Management
The Commi�ee review and oversaw the 
Federa�on’s performance management. In 
responding to the current challenged faced 
by the construc�on sector, MBSA embarked 
on a three-year strategic objec�ve which 
resulted in a revised key strategic focus areas 
mainly focusing on members interest and 

crea�on of an enabling environment for 
growth. This led to an Organiza�onal Annual 
Performance Plan adjustment with many of 
the targets to be achieved in the next two to 
three years. 

4.2. Commi�ee serving as a nomina�on 
commi�ee
During the period under review, the 
Commi�ee has served as a nomina�on 
commi�ee, overseeing the Board elec�on 
process as well as nomina�on of Board 
members to external boards and commi�ees 
within the industry. During the year, the 
Commi�ee dealt with nomina�ons to key 
industry bodies and organiza�ons such as the 
Construc�on Alliance of South Africa (CASA), 
CIDB, NHBRC, JBCC, BUSA and others.

5. CONCLUSION
Despite all challenges faced by the 
construc�on sector which obviously have 
some knock-on effects on the Federa�on, 
MBSA kept its head above water and served 
its members. The Federa�on’s system of 
financial management was adequate and 
effec�ve during the year. The Commi�ee 
once again observed the Federa�on’s thri�y 
and careful spending during the year. Most 
resolu�ons of the Board were fully 
implemented during the year under review. 
The Commi�ee thank management and the 
Board for their support and commitment to 
sound financial management, service to the 
Federa�on’s members and the sector at 
large. 

Vic Naidoo - Chairperson
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Occupa�onal Health And Safety Commi�ee Report

1. INTRODUCTION
The MBSA health and safety primary objec-
�ve is to support corporate and affiliate 
members in improving workplace health and 
safety performance. This objec�ve has been 
created to promote and secure the health, 
safety and welfare of people at work. Also, to 
develop and implement na�onal safety 
systems in order to iden�fy, reduce, eliminate 
and control hazards on site. MBSA achieved 
this by coordina�ng various interven�ons 
which are executed by the Master Builders 
Associa�ons (MBA’s) who play a vital role in 
delivering advice and services to employers 
on building sites throughout the country.
 
We believe that our safety target of zero 
harm to employees and the environment is 
achievable and we will con�nue to improve 
our services to our members by: 
- conduc�ng safety related training to 
foster employee awareness:

- a proac�ve approach to injury man-
agement; 
- systema�cally addressing deficiencies 
and delivering opportuni�es for improve-
ment through the applica�on of our Na�onal 
Audit & Safety Star Grading System.

2. OHS COMMITTEE COMPOSITION
The OH&S Commi�ee comprising of repre-
senta�ves of MBSA members, meets quarter-
ly with the objec�ve of discussing topical 
ma�ers related to implementa�on of 
projects and programmes that promote 
health and safety on sites. The Chairperson 
for the period under review was Vikashnee 
Harbhajan, Execu�ve Director of Master 
Builders Associa�on KwaZulu Natal.

The Commi�ee also welcomed Agreement 
Shondlana in February 2021, who was 
appointed to the posi�on of MBSA Occupa-
�onal Health and Safety Officer.

Harbhajan V
Liebenberg W
Vermaak D
Gaga N
Claassen S
W van Zyl
Stuit J 
Pekeur U
Enslin N
Roets G
van As M
Bester D
Mbinambina S

Chairperson
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member
Member

MBA KwaZulu Natal
MBA Boland 
MBA East Cape
MBA East Cape
MBA Free State
MBA Free State
MBA Greater Boland
MBA Greater Boland
MBA KwaZulu-Natal
MBA North
MBA North
MBA Western Cape
MBA Western Cape

Designa�onName Associa�on

Membership of the OHS Commi�ee was as follows in 2020/21:
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3. KEY FOCUS AREAS FOR THE PERIOD

3.1. Regulatory Ma�ers

a. Ergonomics Regula�ons (2019)
MBSA consulted widely on implica�ons of 
Ergonomics Regula�ons (2019) on the 
construc�on industry. A posi�on paper was 
eventually dra�ed and presented to the 
Department of Employment and Labour in 
March 2021. Among other ma�ers, clarity 
was sought and provided on problema�c 
areas of the regula�ons. It was also agreed 
that the Department of Labour would 
develop a sector guideline for the 
construc�on industry.

MBSA is working on revival of the 
Memorandum of Understanding with the 
Department to facilitate ongoing 
engagement and co-opera�on on other 
regulatory ma�ers.

b. Occupa�onal Health and Safety Bill 
(2020)
Comprehensive comments were prepared 
and submi�ed to the Chief Inspector 
(Department of Employment and Labour) in 
July 2021 on amendments proposed in the 
Occupa�on Health and Safety Bill (2020). 
Prepara�on of comments followed extensive 
engagements by the Commi�ee, which 
included consulta�on of technical and legal 
experts to come up with proposals and 
mo�va�ons for amendment of various 
sec�ons of the Bill.

3.2 COVID-19 Occupa�onal Health and 
Safety Protocols
Coronavirus has con�nued to affect 
communi�es and workplaces and remained a 
topical issue in occupa�onal health and 
safety during the year. Among other 
ini�a�ves to assist members in dealing with 
the burden of the disease, The Commi�ee 
made significant contribu�ons to the 
Department of Labour’s COVID-19 Direc�ve 
for Employers. MBSA comments on the 
Direc�ve were provided to the Department 

as part of a comprehensive business sector 
submission through BUSA. MBAs con�nued 
to provide support to members on training 
and implementa�on of COVID-19-related 
health and safety protocols to minimise the 
risk of occupa�onally acquired infec�ons on 
construc�on sites.

3.2. 2021 Na�onal Safety Compe��on
The MBSA Na�onal Safety Compe��on has 
been the flagship construc�on na�onal safety 
event for many years. It was, therefore, a sad 
moment when the Commi�ee took the 
painful decision to suspend it in 2020 due to 
the Coronavirus pandemic. 

Prepara�ons for the 2021 Na�onal Safety 
Compe��on started in February, when the 
OHS Workshop considered all ma�ers related 
to the event including the MBSA Audit 
System. The use of internal judges for the 
compe��on was also considered. The 
Compe��on started on 02 August 2021, 
ending on 08 September 2021. The judging 
panel was made up of Stephan Claassen 
(MBA Free State) and Agreement Shondlana 
(MBSA OHS Officer).

A total of 39 entries over all 10 categories 
were received from 6 different Associa�ons, 
with the exclusion of MBA Greater Boland.

3.4 FEM Engagement
MBSA con�nued to meet regularly with FEM 
to consider implemen�ng measures to 
combat health & safety issues that have a 
nega�ve impact on the lives of employees in 
the industry. This included ma�ers related to 
maintaining safe work places, transporta�on 
of workers as well as early detec�on and 
management of suspected cases of 
COVID-19. 

FEM’s con�nued financial support of the 
OH&S efforts and interven�ons by MBSA and 
the various Master Builders Associa�ons is 
applauded and has had a massive impact in 
saving lives and reducing injuries in the 
industry over the years. 
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*Resigned in April 2021.

A Grant Recipient Commi�ee has also been 
formed.  The Commi�ee allows for quarterly 
mee�ngs between FEM and all the grant 
recipients where current industry OHS 
ma�ers are considered. The mee�ngs have 
been very successful in forging a 
collabora�on between industry role players 
on topical OHS ma�ers. 

4. 2021 OH&S WORKSHOP
The Commi�ee held its annual workshop in 
February 2021. The OH&S Managers of the 
various MBA’s met virtually to discuss topical 
issues which included:

• OH&S Documenta�on including:
 � the annual review of the   
  MBSA Na�onal Audit System, 
 � dra�ing of an audit system   
  suitable for plant yards and   
  allied trades premises, 
 � environmental regula�ons, 
 � the Regula�ng Policy for the   
  Master Builders South Africa   
  Annual Na�onal Safety   
  Compe��on, Star Grading and  
  Auditors Examina�on.

• Na�onal Safety Compe��on including 
 � a recommenda�on to proceed  
  with the 2021 compe��on   
  with due considera�on to   
  COVID-19 safety protocols
 � use of internal judges
 � recogni�on of subcontractors
 � audit system for plant yards   
  and allied trades 
 � entry fees for par�cipants.
• Standard Training for OH&S Internal   
 Auditors.

• MBSA Congress resolu�ons

5. STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT
The Commi�ee has been ac�ve in several 
external Commi�ees dealing with various 
aspects of skills development and 
transforma�on in the industry.

5.1 Advisory Council on Occupa�onal 
Health and Safety (ACOHS) and Construc�on 
Health and Safety Task Team (CHSTT)
The Commi�ee has representa�on on ACOHS 
and the CHSTT. This has provided MBSA a 
voice in the con�nued a�empts to align the 
Department of Labour and industry’s 
approach to improving health and safety in 
the sector.

5.2 Business Unity South Africa (BUSA) 
Social Policy Commi�ee
The Commi�ee has representa�on on the 
BUSA Social Policy Commi�ee. Through such 
representa�on, MBSA has par�cipated in 
engagements between key business sectors 
and the Department of Labour on the 
Occupa�onal Health and Safety Regula�ons, 
Ergonomics Regula�ons and 
COVID-19-related occupa�onal health and 
safety protocols among other things.

5.2 CONCLUSION
In conclusion we must again thank all 
Commi�ee members, Associa�ons and FEM 
without whose financial support the efforts 
of the MBSA and the Master Builders 
Associa�ons would not have been possible. 

Vikashnee Harbhajan
- Chairperson
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Robust 
industry
advocacy

Effec�ve 
communica�on

Unifica�on of the 
construc�on 
sector

Development and 
implementa�on of 
MBSA Marke�ng Plan

Development and 
implementa�on industry 
dialogue response Plan 
to respond to key 
industry ma�ers

MBSA Par�cipa�on in all 
key industry pla�orms 
discussing construc�on 
related ma�ers (gov and 
non-governmental)

Development and 
implementa�on of 
MBSA Communica�on 
Plan

Ensure that MBSA 
message is clearly 
ar�culated to reach 
maximum impact

Constant engagement 
with Government on all 
key industry ma�ers

Par�cipate in key 
government structures.

Posi�on MBSA as an 
industry unifier 

Develop, resource and 
implement MBSA 
Marke�ng Plan

Develop and implement 
industry dialogue 
response Plan to respond 
to key industry ma�ers

MBSA to par�cipate in all 
key industry pla�orms 
discussing construc�on 
related ma�ers both in 
government and 
non-governmental)

Develop and implement 
MBSA Communica�on 
Plan

MBSA to ensure that it 
has clear posi�on on all 
key ma�ers for 
communica�on at both 
na�onal and regional 
Master Builders 
Associa�ons

Constant and proac�ve 
engaging with 
Government on all key 
industry ma�ers

Ensure that MBSA is 
represented in the 
following key government 
structures:
- CIDB
- CETA
- NHBRC
 Other structures dealing 
with ma�ers related to 
work opportuni�es, 
transforma�on, skills 
development 

Ensure that MBSA takes a 
leading posi�on in efforts 
to unify the construc�on 
sector

Develop and implement 
marke�ng plan

Develop and implement 
industry dialogue 
response Plan

MBSA Par�cipa�on in all 
key industry pla�orms 
discussing construc�on 
related ma�ers (gov and 
non-governmental)

Development and 
implementa�on of the 
Communica�on Plan

Produce clear ins�tu�onal 
posi�on on all key industry 
areas for consistent 
message in both the 
federa�on and MBA’s

Constantly and proac�vely 
engaging with 
Government on all key 
industry ma�ers

MBSA is represented in 
the following key 
government structures:
- CIDB
- CETA
- NHBRC
Other structures dealing 
with ma�ers related to 
work opportuni�es, 
transforma�on, skills 
development

Ensure that MBSA takes a 
leading posi�on in efforts 
to unify the construc�on 
sector

30Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

On-going

30 Jun 
2021

On-going

On-going

30 Jun 
2021

31 May 
2021

Dra� Marke�ng Plan in 
plan. To be approved and 
implemented in year 
2021/22

MBSA developed its 
Communica�on Plan 
encompassing response 
plan. Plan was approved in 
May 2021 and is being 
implemented

Q2:
MBSA ac�vely par�cipated 
in all relevant industry 
pla�orms i.e.
MBSA is a major 
contributor to CASA 
discussions and other 
relevant forums

MBSA Communica�on 
Plan approved in May 
2021 and was con�nually 
implemented

MBSA facilitated 
ins�tu�onal dialogue to 
develop consistent 
message at both na�onal 
and regional level

Constantly engaged with 
key private sector 
stakeholders such as:
- JBCC
- BASA
- BUSA
- etc

This was carried over to 
the coming years

This was carried over to 
the coming years

MBSA is a founding 
member of CC19RRTT and 
was leading the 
establishment of CASA. Its 
IPP was the CASA 
Chairman in 2020/21 FY

Strategic objec�ve: Promo�on of MBSA as a leading federa�on in the construc�on sector

Key 
Performance
Area

Performance 
Indicator

Ac�on 
required

Performance

Actual PerformanceDate2020/21 Annual Target

Strategic Focus Area 1: Reposi�oning of MBSA as a leading employer body in the construc�on
sector

2020/21 ANNUAL PERFORMANCE PLAN BASED ON THREE
YEAR STRATEGIC PLAN 2020/21-2022/23
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“Let there be 
Work”

Development of a value 
proposi�on to assist 
government to roll out 
its Na�onal 
Infrastructure Plan 

Obtain a seat at 
Infrastructure SA

Development of a value 
proposi�on to urge 
leading private property 
owners to increase their 
infrastructure 
investment.  

Development of a value 
proposi�on to urge 
leading commercial 
banks to increase their 
construc�on investment 
funding.  

Develop and present 
MBSA/Industry value 
proposi�on to assist 
government to roll out its 
Na�onal Infrastructure 
Plan

Mo�vate for a seat at the 
Infrastructure SA

Develop and present 
value proposi�on to urge 
leading private property 
owners to increase their 
infrastructure investment 
in the country ie South 
African Property Owners 
(SAPOA) and South 
African Black Property 
Prac��oners (SAIBPP) etc

Develop and present a 
value proposi�on to urge 
leading commercial banks 
through BASA to increase 
their construc�on 
investment funding.  

Develop MBSA/Industry 
value proposi�on to assist 
government to roll out its 
Na�onal Infrastructure 
Plan

Obtained a seat at the 
Infrastructure SA

Developed and presented 
value proposi�on to urge 
leading private property 
owners to increase their 
infrastructure investment 
in the country

Developed and presented 
a value proposi�on to urge 
leading commercial banks 
through BASA to increase 
their construc�on 
investment funding.  

31 Mar
2021

31 Mar
2021

30 Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

This remained work in 
progress during the year

This remained work in 
progress during the year

This remained work in 
progress during the year

This remained work in 
progress during the year

Strategic objec�ve: Enabling of work opportuni�es for the Industry’s sustainability

Key 
Performance
Area

Performance 
Indicator

Ac�on 
required

Performance

Actual PerformanceDate2020/21 Annual Target

Strategic Focus Area 2: Lobby Public and Private Sectors to Implement na�onal/private 
Infrastructure investments

Transforma�on of 
the building 
industry

Ethical business 
prac�ces

Promo�on of 
compliance with BBBEE 
Act and the Construc�on 
Sector Code of good 
prac�ce

Transform MBSA in line 
with its internal 
transforma�on policy 
and related guidelines

Provision of guidance on 
preven�on of industry 
an�-compe��ve 
behaviour (collusion)

Promote ethical business 
prac�ces protec�ng all 
par�es to construc�on 
contracts

Promote compliance with 
BBBEE Act and the 
Construc�on Sector Code 
of good prac�ce

Implementa�on of the 
MBSA Internal 
Transforma�on policy and 
related guidelines

Annual provision of 
guidance on preven�on of 
industry an�-compe��ve 
behaviour (collusion)

Constant promo�on of 
ethical business prac�ces 
protec�ng all par�es to 
construc�on contracts

Review MBSA 
Transforma�on 
Declara�on

Promo�on of inclusion of 
female board members at 
Associa�on level

Issued guidance with no 
MBSA member found 
guilty of collusive 
behaviour

Issued biannual advice on 
ethical business prac�ces 
in various key areas such 
as procurement best 
prac�ces, ethical and fair 
treatment of 
sub-contractors etc. 
30 Jun 2021

31 May 
2021

30 Apr 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

This remained work in 
progress. Emphasis was on 
the Sector’s Employment 
Equity Amendment Bill
This remained work in 
progress during the year. 

Though efforts were being 
made, the challenge is 
structural and needs more 
than just a year to address

An�-compe��ve 
behaviour guideline was 
reviewed during the year

Good Prac�ce Commi�ee 
re-establishment process 
concluded. Com to start 
opera�ng in the new year

Strategic objec�ve: Enabling of work opportuni�es for the Industry’s sustainability

Key 
Performance
Area

Performance 
Indicator

Ac�on 
required

Performance

Actual PerformanceDate2020/21 Annual Target

Strategic Focus Area 3: Promo�on of best prac�ces in the building industry and 
Transforma�on.



Knowledge and 
Development 

Collabora�ve 
agreements with 
revenue poten�al 

Increase sales of 
MBSA Suite of 
contracts

Ensure that there MBSA 
has a na�onal skills 
development 
programme made up of 
all its regional 
Associa�ons 

Ensure that there is 
updated Small Builders 
Manual

Crea�on of collabora�ve 
agreements with 
revenue poten�al

Ensure increased sales 
of MBSA contracts

MBSA contracts to be 
sold on-line to increase 
sales
.  

Facilitates Annual 
Regional Skills 
Development plans and 
develop na�onal skills 
development plan 

Facilitates upda�ng of 
Small Builders Manual

Create collabora�ve 
agreements with revenue 
poten�al

Review all MBSA contracts 
to increase sales

Appoint online sales 
Agent to sell MBSA 
contracts on-line

Na�onal annual skills 
development plan 
established from 
Associa�ons’ regional 
skills development plans 

Small Builders Manual 
updated

Collabora�ve agreement 
with one en�ty

MBSA contract sales 
increased by 10% 
compared to previous year

Appointed online sales 
Agent to sell MBSA 
contracts online

30 Apr 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

30 Jun 
2021

Regional skills 
development plans 
requested to enable MBSA 
to develop the Na�onal 
Annual Skills Plan

MBSA will restart the 
process of upda�ng the 
Manual in the new year

This remained work in 
progress during the year

Contract review happened 
during the year. Sales were 
low in the year compared 
to the previous year

Issued an FRP and 
iden�fied a suitable 
service provider. 
Appointment to happen in 
the new year

Strategic objec�ve: Building a financially sustainable federa�on

Key 
Performance
Area

Performance 
Indicator

Ac�on 
required

Performance

Actual PerformanceDate2020/21 Annual Target

Strategic Focus Area 4: Growth, Development and Sustainability
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SA Builder

A�er nearly a century of publishing 
construc�on news for a rich and diverse 
industry, SA Builder entered a new era with a 
new publishing team, bigger distribu�on and 
up-to-the-minute digital pla�orms that now 
deliver informa�on to readers when and 
where they want it.

Having endured a bruising period during the 
economic downturn, MBSA decided to 
future-proof the magazine by and bringing it 
to the management of a new and talented 
publishing team headed by specialist media 
consultancy, Media Savvy and trade 
publishing powerhouse, Isikhova Media. 
Together, this team is working closely with 
Master Builders SA (MBSA) to posi�on the 
publica�on carefully in order to serve its 
readers for the next 100 years. The team took 
over publica�on of SA Builder in July 2021, 
under the management of the MBSA 
Execu�ve Director, Roy Mnisi.

SA Builder now boasts a new, modernised 
layout which is easy to read in print or on 
screen. Those who opt to receive the printed 
copy will also no�ce that the magazine is 
he�y, at 56 pages (including the covers). 
These changes have augured well for such a 
well-entrenched presence in the industry, 
especially given that SA Builder is the oldest 
construc�on magazine in the country and 
one of the oldest trade publica�ons by far in 
the en�re publishing industry. 

Furthermore, while its appearance and 
topical content have been completely 
overhauled, the invigorated and expanded 
sales team is on standby to help members 
and suppliers to the industry adver�se goods 
and services required by our readers. Editor 
Raymond Campling sets the editorial tone, 
while talented design director Joanne Brook 
creates a visual experience that grips a 
readers’ a�en�on. They are ably supported 

by managing director Imraan Mahomed, 
publishing director Jason Aarons, director of 
brand strategy Jenny Justus and media sales 
specialists Wendy Ansell and Ruwayda 
Mahomed. 

What follows is a month-by-month summary 
of SA Builder ar�cles from September 2020 to 
August 2021.

September 2020
• Appointment of a new MBSA Presi-
dent
• Guidelines for remunera�on for 
Covid-19 related employee absence
• Managing indoor air quality
• Signs of confidence in the local 
construc�on sector

October 2020
• Compensa�on for workplace- 
acquired Covid-19 disease
• Medical fitness for work assessment 
of an employee returning to work post 
Covid-19
• Light steel frame hospitals in support 
of the fight against the Coronavirus
• University of Fort Hare student village
• Infrastructure - How local government 
in SA stack up to global rivals

November 2020
• FEM’s 2020 Health and Safety Awards
• Project news: Rustenburg Mall
• State of the SA housing market
• MBA Western Cape AGM
• Working at heights: Understanding 
suspension trauma

February 2021
• The launch of Construc�on Alliance 
South Africa
• The 2020 Employment Equity 
Amendment Bill
• COVID-19: Impact and responses in 
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the construc�on industry
• The global best prac�ces to mimic to 
ensure SA infrastructure drive delivers
• Dealing with COVID-19 on site

March 2021
• SA na�onal budget speech 2021
• Sol Plaatje university project
• 5 pillars for successful digital transfor-
ma�on in construc�on
• Basics of lean construc�on methods
• Roy Bowles Construc�on’s nomina-
�on for an interna�onal award

April 2021
• Building an architectural legacy with 
Corobrik
• High Court judgement against site 
invaders
• Cement & Concrete SA driving the 
industry sector to new heights
• What is Building Informa�on Model-
ling
• Structural stability during excava�ons
• MBA Western Cape regional OHS 
compe��on

May 2021
• CASA makes proposals to parliament 
on controversial Employment Equity Amend-
ment Bill
• Gauteng’s road maintenance projects 
kick off
• Best prac�ces for managing waste in 
construc�on 
• Prac�cal guide for compliance with 
the Protec�on of Personal Informa�on Act
• Understanding building regula�ons 
for floor construc�on - SANS 10400
• The poten�al for a digi�sed built envi-
ronment sector
• Safety with glass in construc�on

June 2021
• Women excelling in earthmoving
• SA cement producers keep an eye on 
sustainability of the industry
• Innova�ve kerb and drainage systems

• Effec�ve monitoring of building 
energy consump�on
• Achieving quality concrete for hous-
ing

July 2021
• SA Builder gears for the next 100 
years
• Key training programme for emerging 
contractors 
• Digitalisa�on in construc�on: not “if”, 
but “how” and “when”
• The future of the South African prop-
erty sector
• Finding innova�ve uses for coal ash 
on site
• Harbour Arch stabilisa�on project

August 2021
• Unlocking the future for the construc-
�on industry
• Construc�on industry can emerge 
stronger a�er Covid-19
• MBSA condemns violence during 
protests
• Two major new founda�on projects
• New residen�al apartments in KZN
• Research crucial for cement and 
concrete sectors
• Energy-efficient architectural window 
film solu�ons

SA Builder’s mandate is to disseminate 
relevant informa�on to the construc�on 
industry, with a view to bolstering the agency 
of the MBSA and its affiliate membership; 
MBA regional branches and membership, 
public service departments and industry 
associa�ons. 

SA Builder’s formidable digital presence at 
www.sabuilder.co.za contains current and 
archival issues, and its readership is further 
informed with industry news ar�cles and 
monthly newsle�ers.

SA Builder, founded in 1923, is the official 
journal of Master Builders South Africa, and is 
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published by Malnor (Pty) Limited on behalf 
of MBSA. The magazine is distributed to all 
members of the Master Builders Associa�ons 
in South Africa as well as to the Chartered 
Ins�tute of Building (CIOB), which includes 
architects, structural engineers, quan�ty 
surveyors, small, medium and large 
contractors, sub-contractors and builders’ 
merchants.

SA Builder maintains close rela�onships with 
industry bodies, ins�tutes and associa�ons, 
as well as with Government departments and 
organisa�ons, such as the Department of 
Public Works, the Department of Labour, the 
Construc�on Industry Development Board 
(CIDB), the Associa�on of South African 
Quan�ty Surveyors (ASAQS), the SA Ins�tute 
for Steel in Construc�on (SAISC), the SA 
Forum of Civil Engineering Contractors 
(SAFCEC), SA Ins�tute for Civil Engineering 
(SAICE), and university construc�on 
educa�on hubs such as the University of 
Johannesburg’s Centre of Applied Research 
and Innova�on in the Built Environment 

(CARINBE) University of Pretoria and Nelson 
Mandela Metropolitan University (NMMU), 
among others.
surveyors, small, medium and large 
contractors, sub-contractors and builders’ 
merchants.

SA Builder maintains close rela�onships with 
industry bodies, ins�tutes and associa�ons, 
as well as with Government departments and 
organisa�ons, such as the Department of 
Public Works, the Department of Labour, the 
Construc�on Industry Development Board 
(CIDB), the Associa�on of South African 
Quan�ty Surveyors (ASAQS), the SA Ins�tute 
for Steel in Construc�on (SAISC), the SA 
Forum of Civil Engineering Contractors 
(SAFCEC), SA Ins�tute for Civil Engineering 
(SAICE), and university construc�on 
educa�on hubs such as the University of 
Johannesburg’s Centre of Applied Research 
and Innova�on in the Built Environment 
(CARINBE) University of Pretoria and Nelson 
Mandela Metropolitan University (NMMU), 
among others.



W R Poynton Durban 1904/06
F Turner Pretoria 1906/07
J Z Drake Cape Peninsula 1907/08
T W Reynolds Port Elizabeth 1908/09
M C A Meischke Witwatersrand 1909/10
A E Parfi� Bloemfontein 1910/11
J Pren�ce Pretoria 1911/12
T Clark Witwatersrand 1912/13
A F Turner Durban 1913/14
J J Kirkness Pretoria 1914/17
J Thompson Witwatersrand 1917/18
W No�ngham Pretoria 1918/19
H W Harris Port Elizabeth 1919/20
A R Midgley Durban 1920/21
D F Corle� Witwatersrand 1921/22
A B Reid Cape Peninsula 1922/23
P J Hi�nger Witwatersrand 1923/24
A Andresen Pretoria 1924/25
C Carr Durban 1925/26
R G McClelland Port Elizabeth 1926/27
D M Evans Witwatersrand 1927/28
F Bakker Cape Peninsula 1928/29
W M Pa�son Pretoria 1929/30
H O Tunmer Durban 1930/31
A Barrow Witwatersrand 1931/32
J R Hedden Cape Peninsula 1932/33
J B D Clark Witwatersrand 1933/34

B P Jones Bloemfontein 1934/35
J Garne� Pietermaritzburg 1935/36
H O Young Cape Peninsula 1936/37
W Knuckey Witwatersrand 1937/38
F Vercoe Durban 1938/39
C C Pike East London 1939/40
J Downie Pretoria 1940/41
A J Brokensha Durban 1941/42
J N Bird Cape Peninsula 1942/43
R Rutherford Witwatersrand 1943/44
R Barras Pietermaritzburg 1944/45
J Glendinning Port Elizabeth 1945/46
J C Bitcon Witwatersrand 1946/47
J J Smith Durban 1947/48
F B Blomkamp Cape Peninsula 1948/49
J P Lamb Pretoria 1949/50
G J R Bulman Pietermaritzburg 1950/51
J J Annand East London 1951/52
F H Mitchell Witwatersrand 1952/53
F H Radford Durban 1953/54
C Bakker Cape Peninsula 1954/55
R T Morrison Bloemfontein 1955/56
J A Barrow Witwatersrand 1956/57
H Aitken Durban 1957/58
J W L Ruddy Port Elizabeth 1958/59
F E Kennard Pretoria 1959/60
T Pa�ullo Cape Peninsula 1960/61

Past Presidents
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W F Hamilton Durban 1961/62
H H Lobban Witwatersrand 1962/63
H McCarthy Cape Peninsula 1963/64
H T S�rling Witwatersrand 1964/65
J A Reardon Durban 1965/66
R A Briggs Cape Peninsula 1966/67
P J van Twisk Pretoria 1967/68
M Lipshitz Durban 1968/69
D R Herd Witwatersrand 1969/70
H N Dodd East London 1970/71
J Zylstra Pretoria 1971/72
F Williams Witwatersrand 1972/73
C H R Kincaid Durban 1973/74
G K Breed OFS Goldfields 1974/75
B L Moyle Witwatersrand 1975/76
L Fish Durban 1976/77
D F D Allan Cape Peninsula 1977/78
D H Mitchell Witwatersrand 1978/79
R L Stevenson Durban 1979/80
J A Barrow Witwatersrand 1980/81
L S Glaser Cape Peninsula 1981/82
P O Morris Witwatersrand 1982/83
G H Rowles Kimberley 1983/84
A J M Stewart Durban 1984/85
B J S Zylstra Pretoria 1985/86
A P Jacobsen Witwatersrand 1986/87
D N Fraser Cape Peninsula 1987/88
B G Thompson Port Elizabeth 1988/89

R G Hurry Witwatersrand 1989/90
E V Hulme Witwatersrand 1990/91
V N Smailes Kimberley 1991/92
R M Giuricich Transvaal South 1992/93
G P Volck Transvaal South 1993/94
B R Buys Bloemfontein 1994/95
R A Edwards Gauteng 1995/96
S E Jones Cape Peninsula 1996/97
W S Deacon East Cape 1997/98
P J Ridl KwaZulu-Natal 1998/99
J A Dempers Boland 1999/00
N L Klopper Gauteng 2000/01
M B van Breda Cape Peninsula 2001/02
N F Maas Gauteng 2002/03
B A Botha East Cape 2003/04
S D Moffa� KwaZulu-Natal 2004/06
G R Roberts Western Cape 2006/07
E G Forbes (Mrs) Gauteng 2007/09
M J Talbot East Cape 2009/11
D B Ha�ngh Western Cape 2011/13
C J L Cozens KwaZulu-Natal 2013/14
N V Cloete North 2014/16
B B Simelane Western Cape 2016/2018
J W Ma�hews 2018/20

Life members
J A Barrow, H A Benadie, D H Mitchell
E G M Forbes (Mrs)

Past Presidents
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i n f o @ m a s t e r b u i l d e r s . o r g . z a

P O  B o x  1 6 1 9  H a l f w a y  H o u s e , 1 6 8 5
T e l :  0 1 1  2 0 5  9 0 0 0

F a x :  0 1 1  3 1 5  1 6 4 4

Master Builders Association BOLAND
Tel: 021 863 3330
Fax: 021 863 3331
Website: www.mbaboland.org.za

EAST CAPE Master Builders Association
Tel: 041 365 1835
Fax: 041 364 1676
Website: www.ecmba.org.za

Master Builders Association FREE STATE
Tel: 057 352 6269
Fax: 057 353 2402
Website: www.mbafs.co.za

Master Builders Association GREATER BOLAND
Tel: 023 342 6964
Fax: 023 342 6925
Website: www.mbagreaterboland.org.za

Master Builders Association NORTH
Tel: 011 805 6611
Fax: 011 805 6718
Website: www.mbanorth.co.za

KWAZULU NATAL Master Builders Association
Tel: 031 266 7070
Fax: 031 266 6348
Website: www.masterbuilders.co.za

Master Builders Association 
NORTHERN CAPE
Tel: 053 832 1762
Fax: 053 832 1368
Website: www.mbanc.org.za

Master Builders Association 
WESTERN CAPE
Tel: 021 685 2625
Fax: 021 685 2622
Website: www.mbawc.org.za

Association of Architectural Aluminium 
Manufacturers of SA
Tel: 011 805 5002
Fax: 011 805 5033
Email: elize@aaamsa.co.za
Web: aaamsa.co.za

SA Reinforced Concrete Engineers’ 
Association
Tel: 011 455 6321
Fax: 011 455 6331
Email: sarcea@iafrica.com
Web: www.sarcea.co.za
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